BEAR RIVER ASSOCIATION OF GOVERNMENTS

GOVERNING BOARD MEETING
IN CONJUNCTION WITH

BEAR RIVER ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT GOVERNING BOARD

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Wednesday, September 27, 2017 – 12 Noon

Beaver Creek Lodge
(27 miles east of Logan in Logan Canyon

 and 13 miles west of Garden City)
M I N U T E S
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1PRESENT 





Mayor Craig Petersen



Council Member Greg Merrill
Council Member Karl Ward



Commissioner Tom Weston





EXCUSED
County Executive Craig Buttars

Mayor Tyler Vincent

Mayor Darrell Simmons


Commissioner Bill Cox
Commissioner Jeff Hadfield


Commissioner Norm Weston

Commissioner Jeff Scott


Commissioner Sim Weston

Commissioner Stan Summers

Mayor John Spuhler

Mayor Roger Fridal



Roger Jones
BRAG STAFF PRESENT

Brian Carver


Karen Merkley

Zac Covington

Scott McCoomb
OTHERS PRESENT

Mitch Poulsen
Bear Lake Regional Commission
Jamie Andrus
Cache Chamber of Commerce

James Dixon
Governor’s Office of Economic Development 

Glen Gillis

Garden City Manager

David Ashby
Uintah-Wasatch-Cache National Forest

Rebecca and Carl Dilg
Representing Box Elder County Commissioners

WELCOME, INTRODUCTIONS AND MINUTES
Commissioner Tom Weston filled in for Chairman Sim Weston and opened the meeting. Introductions of all those in attendance were made.
Commissioner Tom Weston asked if there were any changes or additions to the minutes of July 26, 2017.  The minutes were APPROVED unanimously with a MOTION by Mayor Craig Petersen and a SECOND by Council Member Greg Merrill.

COMPLETION OF COUNTY RESOURCE MANAGEMENT PLANS
Brian Carver, BRAG Community and Economic Development Director, highlighted the County Resource Management Plans for Cache, Rich, and Box Elder counties.  The plans list approximately twenty six or twenty seven natural resources the counties have interest in and the evaluation of what the status of that resource is in terms of current conditions and where the county would like to go in terms of further access, development, or preservation for each resource.  Some examples are water quality, agriculture, recreation and tourism, wetlands, and forest management.  The documents are posted on the Developmental Department Page of the County Websites.  The ultimate goal for the plans is to have a document that the Federal Land Resource Management Agencies can use in the creation of their plans.  All of the 29 county plans will be consolidated into a Utah statewide plan. Federal statues require that Federal Agencies are required to consider local plans in their future land use plans.
GOVERNOR’S REQUEST FOR RURAL COUNTY ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PLANS 
James Dixon, from the Governor’s Office of Economic Development, addressed the need for each county to submit a Strategic Plan on Economic Development to the Governor’s Office. Details of the Strategic Plan were presented at a Rural Summit held in Cedar City. Basically, it is a two page document outlining what kind of help the State could provide to help their county achieve their goals in the area of economic development. James offered his availability to help “author” this plan with the county officials.  He would take notes and create a draft document that would truly be the commissioners’ thoughts; he is more like a “ghostwriter”. When this synopsis is completed on paper, it is first reviewed by Linda Gilmore, then Mike Mower, followed by the county commissioners meeting with Governor Herbert. Dixon mentioned that the Governor would like to have met with all of the counties before the end of the year.
Reports from the counties:

· Cache County – Jamie Andrus, Cache Chamber of Commerce President and CEO
· Currently working on Cache’s Strategic Plan.
· Surveys and documents have been sent out.
· Two meetings are scheduled for next week – she invited the Cache County Council Members to join if they would like.
· On October 6, Linda Gilmore from the state will be meeting with Jamie, Noelle Cockett, USU president, and Chad Campbell from Bridgerland Tech to talk about jobs in Cache County.

· Box Elder County

· The Strategic Plan for Box Elder County is well on its way.

· They also meet with an Alliance.
· Mitch Zundel is helping prepare the Box Elder County plan.
· Rich County

· The Rich County Commissioners met with Governor Herbert and Mike Mower in August.

· The county’s growth is focused on seasonal summer businesses for recreation.
· The southern part of the county wants to remain focused on agriculture.

· They have been working with the Forest Service Grazing Managers to develop a Three Pasture Rotation.
FIVE-YEAR REGIONAL ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY
Brian Carver explained that BRAG functions as the federally designated Economic Development District for our three counties. As part of the partnership with the EDA and the Department of Commerce, a Five-Year Regional Economic Development Strategy is required from each district. This is the year for BRAG to write their plan.  Carver mentioned that the timing falls nicely with the governor’s initiative for Rural County Economic Development Plans. Brian will use the goals, issues, visions, and strategies from each county’s plan to develop this Five-Year Regional Plan.  The Five-Year Regional Plan is due in May of next year.  Afterwards, BRAG is required to submit annual updates.
(The Bear River Economic Development District Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy (CEDS) 2013-2018 is included with these minutes in the BRAG Governing Board Binder).

FOREST SERVICE REPORT

David Ashby from the Uintah-Wasatch-Cache National Forest shared the following:
· There are 441,713 acres of National Forest Land in the three counties BRAG serves.

· A timber sale called “Red Rider” will take place near the Sinks and is designed to:
· Improve the health of the forest by creating more resilience to fire, disease, etc.
· Protect wildlife

· Reduce fire fuel by thinning and taking out some trees

· Provide commercial harvest of the largest trees

Ashby described other Forest Service priority projects as follows:

· Working on Grazing Projects

· Recreation Projects in Cache County

· Expansion of the parking at Tony Grove

· Trails – biking, ATV, and hiking trails – following the rule of if you add 1 mile of trail in Wilderness Area, then you need to take 1 mile off a trail somewhere.

· He also answered questions from Rebecca Dilg concerning the SRS (Secure Rural School) Title III Funding uses as well as outlined the process and timeline of small NEPA Projects and larger Environmental Impact Projects.
DISCUSSION ON CLOUD SEEDING
Cache County has approved cloud seeding again this winter season.  Box Elder County is considering participating this year.  Rich County has had some discussion to get on board and try it this year as well.
ADJOURN
Council Member Greg Merrill made a MOTION to adjourn the meeting and Council Member Karl Ward APPROVED the MOTION.  The meeting ADJOURNED at 1:15 p.m. 
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